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Letter from the President 
Dear Members and Friends, 
 

Being president for the last three years has been an amazing experience. The Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation has grown and accomplished so much during this time. 

It was an honor to play a role in this success. From navigating the challenges of changing the Foundation’s events and programs during COVID to purchasing 65 Phila Street, a 

building that had been on the endangered list for more than 20 years, to celebrating the Foundation’s 45th Anniversary, I have enjoyed every moment promoting the 

Foundation’s mission to preserving the architectural, cultural, and landscaped heritage of Saratoga Springs.  

This past year, thanks to our many loyal members, donors, and volunteers, the Foundation:  

• Began the rehabilitation of 65 Phila Street, including environmental abatement and interior demolition. To-date, the Revive 65 Campaign has raised more than 

$230,000. When complete this project will preserve our historic architecture and history; improve the neighborhood by removing blight; increase property 

revenue that provides support to police, fire, schools, and infrastructure; and demonstrate the importance of preservation to our community. 

• Secured a Local Landmark designation for 166 Excelsior Avenue, the 1872 Smiley-Brackett Cottage. This designation raised awareness about the unique, long-

neglected Gothic Revival cottage that was built by Sarah Smiley, who helped to bring equality for women within church communities, and was home to Charles 

Brackett, an Academy Award winning screenwriter. The designation provides a measure of protection from inappropriate exterior changes, and demolition.  

• Reviewed 53 exterior alterations, new construction, and demolition applications and submitted 36 written comments to various land use boards. 

• Continued to provide comments on capital improvement projects at the Saratoga Race Course, the oldest extant sports venue in the country, to ensure its unique 

character is retained through a balanced approach of preservation and modernization. 

• Provided technical assistance to more than 30 building owners, offering guidance on the land use board review process, and available tax credit programs. 

• Led 22 historic walking tours throughout various neighborhoods in Saratoga Springs. Offered 5 programs including A Taste of Saratoga: The Gut; Saratoga Springs 

Train Stations: Architecture & Impact; An Evening with Solomon Northup; The Fascinating Life of Katrina Trask; and Holy Hill: The Katrina Trask Memorial at Yaddo. 

Foundation programs and tours highlighted the diverse people who contributed to our community. 

All of this would not have been possible without the Foundation’s dedicated staff and volunteers. Thank you to Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, whose steadfast 

commitment to preserving our beautiful city has been integral not only to the success of the Foundation, but also to the long-term preservation of the community. I appreciate 

the continued enthusiasm and dedication of Nicole Babie, Membership & Programs Director.  I also thank Anne McDonough, our Administrative Assistant; Patty Herrick, 

Bookkeeper; and Jackie Bunge, who was hired as the Events & Programs Coordinator in November 2021, for their work.  

I’m grateful to our Board of Directors who donate their time, expertise, and knowledge to the Foundation.  Thank you to our outgoing board members Jim Gold and Dick King, 

who each dedicated six years to serving on the board.   Lastly, I welcome our new mayoral appointment, Patty Morrison.  I look forward to serving with you and the rest of our 

board in advancing the mission of our organization. 

I am grateful to everyone who supported the Foundation’s mission through their membership, donations, event attendance, volunteerism, and in-kind contributions. Thank 

you for your dedication to preserving Saratoga Springs! 

Thank you, 

 
 
Adam N. Favro 
President  



Treasurer’s Report 
Dear Members, 
 

The following report provides a summary of the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation’s fiscal year  July 1, 2021  - June 30, 2020.  
 

Operating Overview 
The Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation, Inc. is a not-for-profit corporation that is an exempt organization under Section 501(C)3 of the Internal Revenue 
Service Code.  The finances of the Foundation are managed day-to-day by the Executive Director, who serves as the chief financial officer, and the bookkeeper 
inputs transactions into QuickBook.  Oversight is provided by the Treasurer and the Board of Directors.  Controls for day-to-day financial operations are in 
accordance with the organization’s bylaws and a system of checks and balances is in place.  The Treasurer conducts a review of prepared profit and loss 
statements and balance sheets and reports to the Board of Directors on a monthly basis. Donor advised funds are identified as “Restricted Funds” in the 
accounting ledger.  
 

Audit 
Unless required by New York State, the Foundation undertakes a financial review by an independent accountant each fiscal year and an independent audit at a 

minimum of every seven years per the bylaws. Last year, Marvin and Company performed an independent audit. This year they completed a financial review of 

the  fiscal  year ending June 30, 2021.  The financial review dated December 15, 2021 indicated that financial statements fairly present the financial position of 

the Foundation.  The auditor reported that the Foundation operates with an appropriate division among staff receiving and recording financial transactions.   

Foundation Income 
The Foundation’s annual operations are funded through a combination of membership dues, contributions, fundraising events, contract services, in-kind 
contributions, and various grants.   
 

Building Held for Investment & Long-Term Debt 
In May 2021, the Foundation purchased 65 Phila Street.  It signed a promissory note in the amount $485,000 of which $235,237 was used to purchase the 
building and the remaining amount will be used to cover rehabilitation costs.  Interest on the note accrues at .17% and is due and payable in a single 
installment at maturity, which is initially November 20, 2023.   
 

Summary 
With the continued attention of the Executive Director and the Board of Directors, the Foundation ended the year with an approximate net operating income 
less donor restricted funds was $19,429.  Due to the volatile investment market, the approximate net income less donor restricted funds was -$63,082.  The 
Foundation total net assets was $1,099,563 as of June 30, 2022.  The Board continues to pursue its goal of increasing revenues through growing membership, 
creating partnerships, seeking grants, and hosting fundraising events and monitoring operating expenses. 
 

Respectfully submitted by, 
  

 

Dmitriy Yermolayev 
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MISSION 
The Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation promotes preservation and enhancement of the architectural, cultural, and 
landscaped heritage of Saratoga Springs.  The Foundation carries out its mission through advocacy, technical assistance, 
education and restoration. 
 

ADVOCACY 
 

Best Historic Preservation Practices 
This past year the Foundation continued to be a vocal advocate for best historic preservation practices in the city by monitoring proposed changes that may 
impact our community’s historic resources.  The Foundation reviewed and provided advisory opinions to the City of Saratoga Springs land use boards : Design 
Review Commission, Planning Board, and Zoning Board of Appeals.  This included promoting the Secretary of Interior ’s Standards for Rehabilitation as well as 
the  City of Saratoga Springs Historic Architectural and Historic District Standards and Design Guidelines. The Foundation reviewed more than 50 projects and 
submitted 36 written advisory comments to discourage demolition and inappropriate exterior changes, additions, and new construction. 
 
The Foundation regularly commented on smaller projects such as proposed replacement of historic windows, porch restorations, roof modifications, and 
additions.  It also provided comments on large scale new development such as the proposed new infill at 30 Caroline Street. The Foundation supports the 
redevelopment of vacant sites and contemporary design that adhere to the Design Considerations and the Historic District Design Guidelines for New 
Construction – New Buildings.  However, upon review, the Foundation did not feel that the proposed new construction is in keeping with the considerations 
and guidelines.  Specifically, the Foundation had the following concerns about the style of the building not being compatible with the surrounding buildings; 
the primary façade’s ratio of solid wall to openings was not consistent with the buildings in the neighborhood; window and door fenestration should 
complement the window and door sizes, patterns and rhythm of neighboring historic buildings; the height of the proposed build ing is not consistent with the 
existing streetscape and neighboring building patterns; the east wall lacks any detail/variation; and the proposed project did not honor the integrity and 
fabric of the historic Caroline Street.  A design was needed that carefully considers detail, height, and materials that complement the streetscape, not detract 
from it.  

 

30 Caroline Street 



The Foundation also reviewed the application for the proposed 
mixed-use development at 269 Broadway. The project site is 
located in the local historic district and is immediately adjacent to 
the Broadway Historic District listed on the National Register of 
Historic Places.  The Foundation was pleased that there was a 
plan to redevelop the vacant parcel.  While the architectural 
design of the building was a statement of its own time, the 
Foundation had significant concerns about height, scale, and mass 
of the proposed structure.  While the proposed development may 
relate to Park Place, there are extreme differences in height, 

scale, and mass of the buildings located on the same side of the street - the historic Spa Catholic High School, St. Peter’s Catholic Church, NBT Bank 
building, and the Local Landmark, Drink Hall.  In addition, the Foundation expressed concerns that the primary entrance that will be used for the majority of 
the building will be located on the south elevation, not on the primary façade, and the ground floor commercial entrance on the primary facade will be 
hidden from view. 

 

Endangered Buildings 

The Foundation continued to monitor and advocate for buildings that are deteriorating and threatened by demolition.  For 20 years the Foundation has 
periodically updated its endangered properties list.   
 

Preliminary reports by members of the Advocacy Committee indicate that approximately 250 buildings have notable exterior maintenance or structural 
issues.  Over 150 buildings are primary structures with approximately 50 that appear to be vacant or abandoned.  The remainin g buildings are accessory 
structures: barns, carriage houses, and garages.  Buildings are evaluated on several different criteria.   
 
In addition to the endangered properties list, the Foundation worked with the City of Saratoga Springs to establish a Vacant Building Registry as a result of 
the demolition of 66 Franklin Street in 2012.  In 2019, in partnership with the Foundation, the City adopted changes to strengthen the ordinance by 
providing specific guidance for buildings located in local historic districts.  The Foundation continues to advocate for better enforcement of the Vacant 
Building Registry.  
 

One property on the endangered properties list since its 
inception is the Smiley-Brackett Cottage at 166 Excelsior 
Avenue. The property is not only worthy of this designation 
because of its architecture, but also for those who lived there – 
Sarah F. Smiley and Charles Brackett. It is currently not located 
in a Historic District or an Architectural Review District, 
therefore there is NO review for demolition or new 
construction.  The Foundation sought a Determination of 
Eligibility for individual listing on the National Register of 
Historic Places and it was deemed eligible for individual listing 
on the National Register of Historic Places. In December 2021, 



the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation proposed that 166 Excelsior Avenue be designated a Local Landmark. The City Council unanimously voted to 
accept the review of the proposed zoning amendment to designate 166 Excelsior Avenue a Local Landmark. The Design Review Comm ission and the 
Planning Board are required to provide an advisory opinion on the proposed zoning amendment. On December 21, 2021, the City Council unanimously 
voted to accept the proposed zoning amendment to designate 166 Excelsior Avenue, the Smiley-Brackett Cottage, a Local Landmark.  This means any future 
exterior changes, new construction, or demolition will require Design Review Commission approval, which will help to ensure t he preservation of this 
important piece of Saratoga Springs history.    

 

In addition to 166 Excelsior Avenue, the properties at 65 Phila Street and 69 Phila 
Street were on the Foundation’s endangered list since it was created and has a long 
history of advocating for their preservation.  In 2017, the Foundation paid, through its 
Special Project Fund, to have nationally recognized historic building structural 
engineer, Don Friedman of Old Structures Engineering, do a structural assessment of 
65 and 69 Phila Street on behalf of a potential buyer.  Unfortunately, that potential 
buyer and others have not been able to negotiate with the owners to purchase the 
buildings.   

 
The Foundation vocally opposed the owners’ proposals to demolish both buildings to construct new buildings.  At the Design Review Commission meeting 
on March 24, 2021, the owners withdrew their application to demolish 69 Phila Street because it was sold to owners who plan to restore it. The Foundation 
was pleased that the new owners contacted the Foundation shortly after closing to share their excitement about owning an impo rtant piece of Saratoga 
Springs’ history and their plans to make it into a home for their family. At that same meeting, the Design Review Commission, which is charged with 
preserving the historic, architectural, and cultural resources of Saratoga Springs, unanimously denied the proposal to demoli sh 65 Phila Street. Foundation 
member Mark Haworth provided the necessary low-interest financing to allow the Foundation to acquire the property for $235,000, a price that was well 
below the list price of years ago.  For an update on the progress of the rehabilitation at 65 Phila Street turn to page 20.  
 

Saratoga Race Course  

The Foundation remains actively involved with ensuring there is a balanced approach to preservation and modernization of the oldest sports venue in the 
United States as the New York Racing Association (NYRA) makes capital improvements.  The Foundation has regularly provided comments on proposed 
plans since 2009.  In 2016, the Foundation was officially designated by the State of New York to be the only entity to provide required local advisory 
opinions on proposed capital improvements.  This past year, the committee reviewed and influenced the design of 18 projects, including proposed interior 
changes to the Grandstand and Clubhouse, designs for a new dormitory and wash bay building, the restoration of the Wilson Chute at the main track, 
exterior changes to the Resident Manager’s House, and cottage rehabilitation plans.  

 
 



Unauthorized Work  
The Foundation continues to monitor unauthorized work in the local historic districts and advocate for owners to correct work for which they did not 
receive approval. The Foundation continues to recommended to the City that an anonymous telephone number be provided to allow people to report 
unauthorized work.   
 

Technical Assistance 

The Foundation continued to assist property owners seeking technical assistance and guidance with proposed projects and the Design Review process.  The 
“Resources” page on the Foundation’s website includes the “Wait Before You Renovate Brochure” and Historic District Design Guidelines as well as 
information about the New York State Historic Homeowner Tax Credit, the State Commercial Tax Credit, and Federal Rehabilitation Tax Credit.  In the past, 
the Foundation assisted the building owners of 75 Clinton Street, 15 Franklin Street, 184 Spring Street, and 186 Circular Street secure state and federal tax 
credits.  Without the credits, these rehabilitation projects would have not been possible.   
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Archives 

The Foundation maintains over 1,200 files on historic buildings in Saratoga Springs.  The Foundation on an ongoing basis 
adds articles, land use board applications, house histories, and photographs to property files.  The archives are a key 
resource not only for historic building owners who are interested in the history of their building or are planning to 
complete a rehabilitation, but are also a great resource for City of Saratoga Springs and Foundation staff.  The Foundation 
is awarded a contract each year by the City of Saratoga Springs to maintain the archives.  This financial support enables 
the Foundation to continue to provide this wonderful resource to the community.  The Foundation also maintains 
publications related to architectural styles, rehabilitation, historic preservation, history, and maps.  

  
 

 
 



EDUCATION & EVENTS 
In 2021, the Foundation increased its educational programming and outreach to promote historic Saratoga Springs throughout the year.   

Summer Sunday Strolls 

The Foundation offered safe, socially distanced Summer Sunday Strolls to 20 people every Sunday morning from June through ear ly 
September. The walking tours are designed to educate residents and visitors about the architectural and cultural heritage of Saratoga 
Springs as well as the importance of preservation.  Over 260 people attended the strolls that sold out each week.  The strolls were 
conducted by volunteers and Foundation staff and highlighted historic districts and landmarks including; Greenridge Cemetery,  Union 
Avenue featuring the former Skidmore Campus, North Broadway, Franklin Square, the West Side, the neighborhood surrounding 
Saratoga Race Course, Congress Park, Broadway, and the National Historic Landmark Saratoga Spa State Park.  
 

Autumn Stroll Series 

Due to overwhelming popularity of the Summer Sunday Strolls, the Foundation offered its first Autumn Stroll Series. Five tours were 
offered from early September through October.  The strolls continued to sell out.  Over 80 people toured various historic are as of 
the city—North Broadway, Congress Park, Franklin Square, and the West Side.  The Foundation is extremely grateful for all of the 
volunteer docents who enable it to offer strolls throughout the summer and fall.     

 

Bike Tours of Saratoga Spa State Park 
The Foundation continued to offer its exclusive bike tour of the historic Saratoga Spa State Park. On September 26, 2021 and 
July 9, 2021. Linda Harvey took people on a tour that explored the historic development of the National Historic Landmark 
Saratoga Spa State Park from 1910 to the present, highlighting its significant architecture, springs, and landscape.  

 

Twilight Cemetery Tour 

The annual “Twilight Cemetery Tour: Madness, Murder, Untimely Deaths, and Strange Coincidences” was held on Tuesday, October 21, 
2021. Attended by 41 people, volunteer docent Gloria May navigated the tombs and monuments of Greenridge Cemetery, discussing the 
historical and architectural background of the American rural cemetery movement while unearthing tales of Saratoga ’s most notable 
residents during this rare opportunity to tour the cemetery at dusk. 

 

Taste of Saratoga: The Gut 

In honor of Giving Tuesday, the Foundation presented virtual program "A Taste of Saratoga: The Gut" with Carol Godette, Amy 
Godine, and special guest Craig Wilson! Wilson, former features editor at The Saratogian, read a brief selection from his “Souvenirs” 
column, which appeared in The Saratogian in the late 1970s and early 1980s. Carol and Amy highlighted the restaurants and stores, 
both past and present, located in the historic Gut neighborhood. Featured businesses included Hattie's, Mother Goldsmiths, Ben & 
Jerry's, Tannenbaum's, and more. This program is available to view on YouTube at https://youtu.be/emYbPPYw2Sg.   

https://youtu.be/emYbPPYw2Sg


Member’s Only Tour of City Hall 
The Foundation offered a unique Members-Only Tour of City Hall in celebration of the building’s 150 anniversary 
on Thursday, December 16, 2021. The presentation and tour highlighted the rich history of this local landmark as well as 
showcase the recent renovations that were completed. The presentation in Music Hall featured Commissioner Anthony 
“Skip” Scirocco, City of Saratoga Springs Department of Public Works; Michael Veitch, Business Manager for the Department 
of Public Works; and Samantha Bosshart, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation Executive Director. The presentation 
was followed by a tour of select areas of the building.  
 

Saratoga Springs Train Stations: Architecture and Impact  
Author Richard Chait presented “Saratoga Springs Train Stations: Architecture and Impact” on Tuesday, January 25, 2022. 
Through the years there have been many railroads that have served Saratoga Springs and the surrounding area. These have 
included the following lines: Rensselaer & Saratoga Railroad; Thomas C. Durant’s Adirondack Company Railway; the Fitchburg 
Branch of the B&M Railroad; Saratoga, Mount McGregor and Lake George Railroad; Hudson Valley Railway Company; and the 
D&H Railway with its main line and Adirondack Branch.  
 

Heart Bomb Campaign 
The Foundation celebrated architecture in Saratoga Springs during its Heart Bomb Campaign in February. The campaign helps to raise awareness about 
preservation by highlighting the historic buildings that people love, including those buildings that need love.  This year the Foundation called upon the 
community to support the Smiley-Brackett Cottage at 166 Excelsior Avenue. Additional members of the community featured the former rail station on 
Grand Avenue, the Gut, and the Saratoga Spa State Park. 

 

An Evening with Solomon Northup 

In honor of Black History Month, living history re-enactor and photographer Clifford Oliver Mealy delivered a virtual program about 
Solomon Northup. Born a free man in 1808, Solomon Northup was an African American abolitionist and musician who was 
kidnapped and sold into slavery in 1841, while living with his family in Saratoga Springs. With the help of friends, Northup was 
rescued in 1853 and his story and experiences were the subject of the film and his book, 12 Years a Slave. Mealy portrayed Solomon 
Northup to discuss the adventures and obstacles that stood in Northup’s way. This program is available on YouTube at https://
youtu.be/ZIot0vRRLJE. 

https://youtu.be/ZIot0vRRLJE
https://youtu.be/ZIot0vRRLJE


Brown Bag Lunch: 45 Years of Preserving Saratoga Springs 
In April 2022 the Foundation celebrated its 45th Anniversary. Executive Director Samantha Bosshart presented a program about the 
Foundation’s founding, advocacy efforts, and successes over the last 45 years. The Brown Bag Lunch Series is a partnership between the 
Saratoga Springs Heritage Area Visitor Center and the Saratoga Springs Public Library.  
 

Community Presentations 

Executive Director Samantha Bosshart presented programs about the Foundation’s history and the importance of historic preservation to several 
community groups over the course of the year. These groups included the Saratoga Chapter of the DAR, the Rotary Club, and University at Albany’s Public 
History class. 
 

Preserving Saratoga 

The Foundation retained its visibility in the community through a series of “Preserving Saratoga” articles in Simply Saratoga magazine. Articles highlight the 
Foundation’s preservation efforts and make the history of buildings and homes in Saratoga Springs accessible to the community.  Many of the articles focus 
on restoration and rehabilitation success stories throughout the city and also highlight the Foundation ’s educational programming and events such as the 
Historic Homes Tour. The partnership between the Foundation and Simply Saratoga has been collaborative and greatly benefits the Foundation’s 
educational and preservation efforts. 

 

Plaque Program 

While the Plaque Program grew in popularity throughout 2020, the Foundation had to take a break from research due to 
COVID and the Saratoga Room as well as the City Historian’s Office being closed for part of the pandemic. Thank you to Mitch 
Cohen, Jim Gold, Hannah Miller, and Joan Walter for assisting with house history research when it could resume. Each house 
history provides homeowners with a written narrative including maps, chain of title and city directory listings, and other 
images. The plaques educate the public about significant buildings in Saratoga Springs.  
 

Pints for Preservation Pub Crawl 

This popular, fun event involves visiting local drinking establishments to raise funds to help underwrite the Foundation ’s efforts to preserve Saratoga 
Springs.  Each year there is an architectural scavenger hunt that provides the opportunity for people to win a “Major Award.” This event was paused during 
2020 and 2021, but the Foundation plans to bring it back in the fall of 2022. 



Annual Preservation Recognition Awards 

Each year the Foundation recognizes preservation projects and thanks the property owners who invest their money, time and effort to preserve our 
community’s historic resources.  The 2022 Preservation Recognition Awards took place in conjunction with the Annual Meeting at the newly renovated 
Music Hall at City Hall, 474 Broadway.  

 

2022 Preservation Recognition Awards 

Adaptive Reuse Award 
65 South Broadway  

Landscape Initiative Award 
754 North Broadway  

Rehabilitation Initiative Award  
59 George Street  

 

Porch Restoration Award 
173 Phila Street  

Rehabilitation Award 
Stone Abbey, 125 Circular Street  

Rehabilitation Award 
Cottage #7, Saratoga Race Course 

Restoration Award  
77th Infantry Regiment 

Monument  

Window Initiative Award  
Saratoga City Tavern 
19-12 Caroline Street  

 

Window Initiative Award  
581 North Broadway  

 

New Contextual Design Award 
Post Bar, Saratoga Race Course 

 



Historic Homes Tour 

The popular Historic Homes Tour returned as an in-person and virtual event on Saturday, May 14, 2022. This year’s tour featured four historic homes in-
person – 15 George Street, 19 George Street, 73 Union Avenue, and a “Rehabilitation-in-Progress” at 42 Circular Street. In addition, there were five homes 
highlighted on the virtual tour – 67 Union Avenue, 73 Union Avenue, 85 Union Avenue, 21 Madison Avenue, and Circular Manor at 120 Circular Street. The 
professionally produced video by Green River Pictures included spectacular aerial views of the city and typically inaccessible spaces that are not possible 
with an in-person tour. The Foundation is grateful to the owners who graciously opened their homes for the tour.    
 
The Historic Homes Tour is the Foundation’s largest fundraising event of the year and provides important support for educational programs, advocacy 
efforts, technical assistance, and restoration projects. Being able to reach a wide audience, not only of local people, but a lso those across the country, is 
important to continuing the Foundation’s mission.  
 
In addition to the tour, the Foundation hosted two educational programs with food provided by Spring Street Deli. The Breakfast & Buildings program “W.C. 
Whitney: Redefining Racing” was presented by Charlie Kuenzel at the National Museum of Racing & Hall of Fame, 191 Union Avenue. The Lunch & Learn 
program “A Week of Wonder” was presented by Carol Godette at Fasig-Tipton, 153 George Street.  
 
This tour would not have been possible without the generous support of Honorary Committee members as well as our Corporate Sponsors. The Foundation 
is grateful for our Corinthian Level Sponsors Oak Ridge by Beechwood Homes and Green River Pictures, LLC. In addition, we appreciate Ionic Level Sponsors 
– The Adelphi Hotel, Adirondack Trust Company, Blue Devil Racing Stable, Bonacio Construction, Inc., Julie & Co. Realty, LLC., New York Racing Association, 
and Saratoga Today; Doric Level Sponsors – D.A. Collins Companies, DeCrescente Distributing Company, Frost Hurff Architects, Jessica Niles, CRPC of Janney 
Montgomery Scott LLC, McMahon of Saratoga Thoroughbreds, Miller Printing, and Phinney Design Group; and Tuscan Level Sponsors  – Allerdice Building 
Supply, Inc., Balzer & Tuck Architecture, PLLC, Bouchey Financial Group, Burns Management, Capital District Transportation Authority, Cudney’s Launderers 
& Dry Cleaners, Inc., Discover Saratoga, Engineering America Co., Fingerpaint, Hoffman Car Wash, Lemery Greisler LLC., LISABATES DESIGN, Mangino Buick 
GMC, Marshall & Sterling Upstate, Inc., McFarland-Johnson, Inc., Minich MacGregor Wealth Management, Saratoga Builders Association, Inc., Sensory Six, 
Split Rock Real Estate, Springer Holdings, LLC, Sterling Manor Financial, LLC, Stewart's Shops, Teakwood Builders, Inc., The Anderson Firm PLLC, The LA 
Group, P.C., and Turning Point Chiropractic.  



Historic Homes Tour—Porch Party 
Due to the overwhelming support from the Honorary Committee and Corporate Sponsors the 2022 Porch Party sold out before tickets could open to the 
public. This popular event, which is a celebration of a successful tour and welcomes the summer season in Saratoga Springs, took place on Thursday, June 2 
at the Saratoga Reading Rooms. Guests gathered to enjoy live music from Rich Ortiz, delicious food from The Adelphi Hotel, and beverages from 
DeCrescente Distributing Company.  



RESTORATION 
65 Phila Street 
On May 27, 2021, in front of 65 Phila Street with members, friends, neighbors and press gathered, Samantha Bosshart, 
Executive Director of the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation, proclaimed that the Foundation purchased 65 Phila 
Street and that the building would phinally be preserved!   

 
The Foundation has advocated for the preservation of 65 & 69 
Phila Street since the inception of its endangered buildings list in 1998.  The 1851 Italianate 
style house clad with wood clapboard located at 65 Phila Street was constructed by Alexander 
A. Patterson, an architect and builder.  That same year the brick Italianate style house located 
at 69 Phila Street was constructed by mason Robert Hunter.  Both houses are listed as 
contributing buildings to the East Side Historic District listed on the National Register of 
Historic Places.  
 
The prior owners purchased 69 Phila Street in 1994 for $41,000 and 65 Phila Street for 
$125,000 in 2002.  Not only did those owners fail to maintain the structures and removed 
architectural features and portions of the buildings as they deteriorated, they also made 
inappropriate “temporary” repairs that have now been in place for several years.  Although 
they were unwilling to invest in preserving the buildings during their ownership, they paid fees 

as well as hired legal counsel and design professionals to represent them in court and before the city ’s land use boards. 
 
This year the Foundation vocally opposed the owner’s proposals to demolish both buildings to construct 
new buildings.  At the Design Review Commission meeting on March 24, 2021, the owners withdrew their 
application to demolish 69 Phila Street because it had been sold to owners who plan to restore it.   The 
Foundation is pleased that the new owners contacted the Foundation to share that they are excited to own 
an important piece of Saratoga Springs’ history and look forward to preserving the house and transforming it 
into a home for their family.   
 
At that same meeting, the Design Review Commission, which is charged with preserving the historic, 
architectural, and cultural resources of Saratoga Springs, unanimously denied the proposal to demolish 65 
Phila Street.    
 
While the proposed demolitions were being reviewed by the Design Review Commission, the Foundation 
received widespread support throughout the community to preserve the two buildings – many placing “Save 
Our Historic Buildings” signs in their yards 



Mark Haworth, an investor and a member of the Foundation, had an interest in preserving the 
buildings.  Many years ago, he attempted to purchase 65 and 69 Phila Street, but was unsuccessful 
in negotiating a reasonable price with the owners.  He believes in the mission of the Foundation 
and with the reduced price he thought it would be a wonderful opportunity for the Foundation to 
take the lead in preserving the property.  He graciously provided the necessary low-interest 
financing to allow the Foundation to acquire the property for $235,000, a price that was well below 
the list price of years ago.   
 
The Foundation regularly provides advisory opinions to the Design Review Commission as well as 
provides the only required local advisory opinions for capital improvements at Saratoga Race 
Course to the New York State Historic Preservation Office.   In addition, it offers guidance and 
technical assistance to property owners who are undertaking projects.  The purchase of 65 Phila 
Street provided an exciting opportunity for the Foundation to once again take on a challenging 
rehabilitation and follow the guidance that it often provides to others.  The Foundation will develop 
plans working with local architects, present to the Design Review Commission, and hire contractors.   
 

The Foundation announced the generous $50,000 contribution from The Carruth Foundation, a Texas-based organization, to help 
underwrite the rehabilitation of 65 Phila Street, the long-neglected Alexander A. Patterson House. The Carruths, who live in Texas, 
started coming to Saratoga Springs because of the Saratoga Race Course. They purchased a historic residence in the city because they 
fell in love with its history and architecture. 
 
On February 16, Executive Director Samantha Bosshart and project architect Matt Hurff presented their application for the extensive 
exterior restoration, which includes restoring the clapboard siding, windows, doors, roof, decorative details, and the porch,  using the 
original columns and balustrades that were found inside the house, to the Design Review Commission (DRC).  
 
The Design Review Commission approved the Foundation’s historic review application in March 2022. The building permit to perform 
initial work was approved by the City of Saratoga Springs in April that same year.  
 

In June 2022, the Foundation announced the $35,000 grant from The 1772 Foundation to establish a historic property redevelopm ent program. The 1772 
Foundation, based in Connecticut, works to ensure the safe passage of historic buildings and farmland for future generations.   It is named in honor of its 
first restoration project, Liberty Hall in New Jersey, which was built in 1772.  The 1772 Foundation plays a leading role in promoting HPRPs, also known as 
revolving funds, nationwide. 
 
On Thursday, June 16, 2022, ERSI, based out of Syracuse, began the interior demolition, including removal of all plaster and 
lathe, and began environmental abatement shortly after. Prior to demolition, Bonacio Construction carefully removed all of the 
historic window sashes that will be stored until they can be restored. It is exciting to see these initial steps completed. Due to 
the high demand of contractors, the rehabilitation project at 65 Phila Street, did not move forward as initially hoped. Summer 
2022, ERSI completed the large task of interior demolition of the main structure. The Foundation will provide additional 
updates through e-blasts, social media, and on its website. Support the rehabilitation at www.saratogapreservation.org/get-
involved/preserving-65-phila/. 



First Baptist Church 
The Foundation continued to assist the small congregation of the First Baptist Church, established in 1793, to raise funds 
to undertake the first phase of restoration of the most deteriorated stained glass windows of their 1855 Greek Revival 
Church at 45 Washington Street.  The project benefits are not only to preserve this beautiful sanctuary for current and 
future First Baptist and Terra Nova congregations, but also to preserve the exterior of this historic landmark for the 
greater community of Saratoga Springs. In addition, the local community benefits from the mission and social service 
activities of these two churches.   
 
The stained glass windows that were added in 1906 are in need of repair. Since 2018, the 
Foundation has provided assistance to the First Baptist Church.  This included securing a $5,000 

Sacred Sites grant from the New York Landmarks Conservancy and a $25,000 grant from the Alfred Z. Solomon Charitable Trust.  The 
Foundation also awarded a $1,000 grant towards the project and solicited contributions from members of the community at -large.  
With the Foundation’s guidance, the First Baptist Church successfully raised more than $50,000 which paid to re-lead and repair five 
stained glass windows, including the most deteriorated Granger and Hewitt windows as well as the Good Shepherd and two Lady i n 
Aid windows located on the primary facade.  In addition, the windows received new vented glass protection.  As of June 30, 2022, the 
fund has a balance of $10,228. This project continues the Foundation’s efforts to assist the oldest congregation in Saratoga Springs 
preserve their landmark building.  

 

Spirit of Life & Spencer Trask Memorial 
In 1983, the Foundation, in partnership with the City of Saratoga Springs undertook a restoration of the Spirit 
of Life & Spencer Trask Memorial in Congress Park.  Thirty years later, the Foundation again partnered with 
the City to undertake an extensive $750,000 restoration of the site.  Since that restoration was completed in 
2015, the Foundation has remained committed to preserving this nationally and locally significant landmark.  
On May 18, 2022, the Foundation again participated in United Way's 518 Day, joining hundreds of people 
across the Capital Region take action to participate in a community service projects.  Volunteers were invited 
to gather at the memorial to help maintain the extensive landscape.  The Foundation continued to organize 
volunteers throughout the summer to assist the City of Saratoga Springs with caring for the geraniums, 
weeding, and spreading mulch, contributing 450 hours since 2019.     
 

Special Projects Fund 
The Foundation maintained a Revolving Loan/Grant Fund for a number of years to provide property owners with short -term, low-interest loans/grants to 
restore and rehabilitate historic buildings.  In 2015, the Foundation received a generous $25,000 gift from Cheryl and James Gold to establish a Special 
Projects Fund.  Since the purpose of the Special Project Fund and the Revolving Loan/Grant Fund were similar, the Board of Directors agreed to move the 
balance of the Revolving Loan/Grant Fund to the Special Projects Fund.  Since 2015, the Special Project Fund has paid for a structural engineer’s report for 
26 Caroline Street, which was badly damaged by fire and later demolished;  structural engineer ’s reports for 65 & 69 Phila Street; geraniums at the Spirit of 
Life & Spencer Trask Memorial; and provided funding for the restoration of the stained glass windows at the First Baptist Church.  At the end of this fiscal 
year, the fund balance was $37,896. 



INDIVIDUAL 
 
Richardsonian Romanesque 
James Gold 
Barbara Glaser & Paul Zachos 
Michelle & John Haller 
Thomas Newkirk 
Holly Schwarz-Lawton & Mark Lawton 
Ann Seton Quinn 
Kathryn Sharp 
Joan Walter & Douglas M. Kerr 
 
 
Beaux Arts 
Donna & Don Adam  
Susan & George Bergmann 
Tiffany Blair 
Sandra Eng Caufield & Thomas Caulfield 
Richard Higgins 
Leslie C. Mechem & Michael Arnush 
Tricia Viola & Roger Woody 
 
Gothic Revival 
Linda & Larry Ambrosino 
Susan Brynteson 
Anne Cassidy 
Ellen & Todd Downing 
Jean Dugan & Ben Ford 
Julia Dunn 
Dr. & Mrs. Jonathan Gainor 
Canon Kay Carol Hotaling, FHC 
Tyson Hunt 
Linda & Robert Kroll 
Katherine & Vincent LaTerra 
Georgeanna Lynch Nugent 
Kathleen Mattes & Andres J. Marsh 
Steven McIntyre 
John & Natalie Onderdonk 
Jean-Pierre Perron 
Lawrence Pohl 
Elizabeth Reddick 
Dee Sarno 
Trudi & Wayne Smith 
Cindy Spence 
Julia & Robert Stokes 
Jennifer & Frazier Taylor 

Margot Tohn 
Mary & Kevin Tully 
Leisa Waterhouse 
 
Second Empire 
Phyllis Aldrich 
Molly & Ronald Brindle 
Louise Butler 
Susan & Mitchell Cohen 
Cynthia Corbett 
Diane & Tom Denny  
Judith Dunn & James DeMasi 
Lorraine & William Fitzsimmons 
Mona & Jon Haas 
Linda Harvey 
Sue Hensley Cushing & Kevin Cushing 
Jamie F. Iorio 
Deirdre Leland 
Anne & Joseph McMahon 
Eric Mumford 
Jacquelyne & Matthew Neuringer 
Maura & David Paler 
Jael Polnac & Steven Groseclose 
A.C. Riley 
Joseph Scala 
Harry D. Snyder 
Elizabeth Sobol & Jorge Gomez 
Martha Strohl 
Deborah Studwell 
Diane & Robert Taylor  
Christine & Robert Toole 
Claudia & L. Clifford Van Wagner 
Mike Waring 
Domenique & Dmitriy Yermolayev 
 
Queen Anne 
Jane M. Agee 
Michele Ambrosino & Jeffrey Gritsavage 
Gabe Anderson 
Mercer Anderson 
Susan Barden & David Barnes 
Gabriela & Kevin Bartlett 
Marilyn Bellafiore 
Cathy Bennett & Eugene Salerni 
Teri Blasko & Jeff Durstewitz 
Reverend Joy Burke 
Adrienne & John Cetner 

Tamarra Millis Chambers 
Christopher Cirillo & John Coffey 
Heather Crocker & Rob DuBoff 
Victoria & John Cromie 
Dr. Patricia Daly 
Linda Dicenzo 
Steven Dodds 
Tara & Brennan Drake 
Marcy & Matthew Dreimiller 
Victoria & Seth Dunn 
Colin A. Faulds & Victor H. Fratesi 
Ella & Dennis Felcher 
Mary Ann & Michael Fitzgerald 
Karen Flewelling 
Charles Foster 
Teddy Foster 
Elizabeth Garavuso 
Jason Gerasia 
Joanne & Jim Grande 
Cherie & Kenneth Grey 
Alison Harwood 
Georgia & Jay Horner 
Mike & Nancy Ingersoll 
Elizabeth Israel & David Hayden 
Kasia & Adam Israel 
Jeannine Jeter 
Kyle Jewell 
James Kettlewell 
Susan Knapp & Harold Hageman 
Annie & John Krasnicki 
Heather & Eric LaCoppola 
Marti & Greg Laird 
Patricia Lane Tepper & Eric Tepper 
Joann Long 
Gretchen Marcell 
Marjorie Meinhardt 
Jennifer & Bernard Mirling 
Mary Mosher 
Roberta Nahill 
Robin Nuschler & Jeff DiSciullo 
Patricia Partello 
Eleni Polychronidou & Gary Schynoll 
Mary & Thomas Quandt 
Tracy Quinn 
Frances Ray-Earle & Brett Ludwig 
Philomena & Kevin Reilly 
Jessica & Alan Richer 

Katharine & Charles Richman 
Susan & Ken Ritzenberg 
Steven Rosenblum & Eric Rudy 
Joanne Santangelo 
Jane Sanzen & Richard Higgins 
Ann Marie Scheidegger 
Elizabeth Senior & Charles Hayward 
Andrew & Ellen Serling 
Lillian Spost 
Jerilyn & Tony Stellato 
Suzanne & George Szlasa 
Daryl & Ronald Thompson 
Joanne & John Towers 
Diane Watson 
Mary M. Withington 
Charlene Wood 
Lavonne Woodworth 
Cynthia Wright & Robert Sanson 
 
Italianate 
Ann Alexander 
Margaret Albrecht & Stan Meade 
Tina & Robert Ashton 
Cheryl & Anthony Baggetta 
Kathy & Philip Biegay 
Marie & Bruce Broadley 
Maria & Harry Bucciferro 
Susanne Buhac 
Linda Bullard 
Nancy & Thomas Burkly 
Monica Carsky, PhD 
Michelle & Michael Chevalier 
Carol Cooney & Vincent Pelliccia 
Janie L. Cornell & Alan Fritz 
Diana & Rick Crookes 
Samantha Cross 
Terri DiGiacomo & Robert Kazalski 
Edward W. Douglas 
Caroline & Mark Dugas 
Eleanore & James Dunham 
 
Greek Revival 
Edmond Amyot 
Kelly & Christopher Armer 
Michele & George Arnold 
Jay Baldwin 
Elizabeth & Thomas "Tab" Beauregard 

Members 
Thank you to our members for their continued support of the Foundation and its mission. 



Bonnie Beer 
Jane Belote 
Arthur Bianco 
Susan Bokan 
Kenneth Bollerud 
Angela & Joseph Brady 
Jill Brass 
Barbara Brindisi 
Nancy & Jeff Brown 
Robin Campbell 
Rhona & Tony Cangelosi 
Barbara Chandler 
Hannah Christopher 
Sarah & Dan Collins 
Linda & Gary Condo 
Dena Contompasis 
Anne Crookall Hockenos 
Debra Copeletti 
Barbara Croskery 
Robin & Matthew Dalton 
Keeley & Stephen DeSalvo 
Kate & Bob Devlin 
Christine Dixon 
Allie Dockum 
Pamela & Duane Dodds 
Carrie Donovan 
Nancy Doran-Hite 
Ralph Douglas 
Nancy Downing 
Rachel Dunn & Bill McEllen 
Susan & Robert Edwards 
Cynthia & Thomas Eletto 
Lynn Everett 
Barbara & Robert Ewell 
Carol Fairbanks 
Richard Fenton 
Mary & Scott Flagel 
Becky Ford 
Sandra Fox 
Denise Frandino 
Rhoda & Avram C. Freedberg 
Nancy Fritch 
Pamela Funiciello 
Kathryn Gallien & Kenneth Hapeman 
Kelly Garvey 
Sandra Graff 
Holly Grande 
Suzanne & Gregory Grande 
Benjamin Griessman 
Catherine & Thomas Gross 
Gail Grow & Richard King 
Susan Hahm 
Jaclyn Hakes 
Nate Hallmark 
Judy Harrigan, PhD 

Siobhan Hart 
Joan Hemming 
Brien & Cynthia Hollowood 
George C. Homsy 
Field Horne 
Francoise Hurley 
David & Patrice Jenkins 
Sue Jorgensen 
Joan Joyner 
Carol Kautzman & Ren Reynolds 
Lynne & Philip Klein 
Jackson Knowlton 
Karen Kolanowski 
Joan & Paul Kowalik 
William Kowalik 
Margaret & Charlie Kuenzel 
Stephen Kyne 
William La Fleur 
Carole & Bill Leakokos 
Laura A. Lee 
Sarah A. LeRoux 
Clarkie & Joe Logan 
Piper Lutbak 
Cathleen T. Marino 
Catherine Masterson 
Beverley Mastrianni 
Robert Michael 
Hannah Rose Miller 
Mary Frances Miller 
Maureen Monaco 
Mary Monigan 
Jessica Moore & Patrick Cunningham 
Dan Murphy 
Lisa Nagle & Bruce Cranston 
Mary E. Naughton 
Anne Needham 
Donna & Henry Neilley 
Kirk Nichols 
Jessica Niles 
Carol & Ted Obloy 
Judith & Robert O'Malley 
Kathryn Oppedisano 
Lynn O'Rourke 
Michelle Paquette-Deuel 
Stephan Parisi 
Gina Peca 
Shane Pitkin 
Tamsen Poore 
Jay Portnoy 
Carol Puntel 
Loretta Quigley 
Karen Rembish 
Elaina Richardson 
Sheila Riley 
Mark Samu 

Timothy Seeley 
Doris & Jeff Segrave 
Lisa & Todd Shimkus 
Jesse Smith 
Irmgard Somich 
Judy Stacey 
Dora Lee & William Stanley 
Eileen Stover 
Elizabeth & Mark Straus 
Robbin & William Suess 
Barbara K. Thomas 
Jason Thomas 
Michelle Gorea Thompson 
Lisa & Darren Tracy 
William VanAlstyne 
Laura Vecsey & Diane Tuman 
Stephanie & Matthew Veitch 
Frances Vitlo 
Alan Von Stetina 
Bonnie Brown Walmsley 
Jennifer Watson 
Lynette Waley 
Joyce Wickizer 
Ann & Fred Wolpert 
Joanna Zangrando 
Annie Zast 
Maureen Zast 
 
Bungalow 
Marco Anichini 
Nicole & Stephen Babie 
Laura Benton 
Jason Colacino 
Aubrey Crist 
Taryn Dausman 
Lorraine Del Rossocassidy 
William Derby 
Rachel Ferluge & Joseph Deleva 
Sonia Guior 
Kathleen & Joseph Haedrich 
Maddie Hogan 
Linda & Richard Hovious 
John Kosek 
Kristi Krulcik 
Christine Levy 
Ben Nathan 
Caroline Walter 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



CORPORATE 
 
Underwriter 
The Algonquin 
Bonacio Construction, Inc. 
CASmith, LLC 
New York Racing Association, Inc. (NYRA) 
Zanetti Architectural Millwork 
 
Benefactor 
Top Rail Interiors 
Samantha Nass Floral Design 
 
Patron 
Biggs Consulting Engineering PLLC 
CMC Design Studio LLC 
D.A. Collins Companies 
LISABATESDESIGN 
Marshall & Sterling Upstate, Inc. 
Redbud Development, Inc. 
Springer Holdings, LLC 
Stewart's Shops 
Turning Point Chiropractic 
Witt Construction, Inc. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Leader 
The Adelphi Hotel 
The Adirondack Trust Company 
Balzer & Tuck Architecture, PLLC 
Beechwood Homes/Beechwood 
Saratoga LLC 
Blue Devil Racing Stable 
Brand 21, LLC 
Bruce Sparano Architect 
D'Orazio Peterson, LLP 
drb Business Interiors 
Ed Lewi Associates 
Engineering America Co. 
Fridholm Painting, LLC 
Frost Hurff Architects 
Garden Hill Properties, Inc. 
Green River Pictures LLC 
Harbrook Fine Windows, Doors & 
Hardware 
Inhabit Construction 
The Inn at Saratoga 
Longfellows Hotel, Restaurant, and 
Conference  Center 
NewYorkATM.com 
Old Firehouse LLC 
Old Saratoga Restorations, Inc. 
Olde Bryan Inn 
Phinney Design Group 
Roohan Realty 
Saratoga Today 
Split Rock Real Estate 
The Springwater Bed & Breakfast, Inc. 
Teakwood Builders, Inc. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Affiliate 
Allerdice Building Supply 
The Anderson Firm PLLC 
Andersen Windows & Doors 
Back in Motion Chiropractic, PC 
Berkshire Hathaway HomeServices | 
Blake REALTORS 
Best Dressed Windows in Town 
Bouchey Financial Group 
Burns Management 
Capital Construction, Inc. 
Capital District Transportation Authority 
(CDTA) 
Circular Manor 
Cudney's Launderers & Dry Cleaners, Inc. 
D'Andreas Pizza 
DeCrescente Distributing Company, Inc. 
deJonghe Original Jewelry 
Discover Saratoga 
Druthers Brewing Company 
E. Tanny Design LLC 
Fingerpaint Marketing 
Franklin Square Associates 
G. Williker's Distinctive Toys & Games 
Hoffman Development Corporation 
Impressions of Saratoga 
Jones Steves Attorneys at Law 
Julie & Co. Realty LLC 
Kammler Painting 
Kettle of Fish Clothing 
The LA Group, P.C. 
LaBrake Memorials Inc. 
Lemery Greisler LLC 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Mangino Buick GMC 
McFarland-Johnson, Inc. 
McMahon of Saratoga  
     Thoroughbreds, LLC 
Miller Printing 
Minich MacGregor Wealth Management 
Munter Enterprises, Inc. 
Niles and Carl Wealth Management of 
Janney Montgomery Scott, LLC 
Palette Café 
PaperDolls of Saratoga 
Pietrosanto Insurance Agency 
PJ's BAR-B-QSA 
Putnam Market 
Sackatoga Stables LLC. 
Saratoga Builders Association, Inc. 
Saratoga Dermatology 
Seeley Office Supply 
Sensory Six 
Shannon-Rose Design 
Sterling Manor Financial, LLC 
Impressions of Saratoga 
Thompson-Fleming Land Surveyors 
Triller Development LLC 
William J. Burke & Sons     
      Bussing & Cunniff Inc.     
       Funeral Homes 

Members 
Thank you to our corporate members for their continued support of the Foundation and its mission. 



FOUNDATIONS 
Adirondack Foundation-Darrin Family Fund 
Ayco Charitable Foundation 

Benevity Community Impact Fund 
The Blackbaud Giving Fund 
Charities Aid Foundation America 

The Community Foundation for the  
     Greater Capital Region 
The Devlin Foundation 

The GE Foundation 
Earle I. Mack Foundation, Inc. 
Haller Family Charitable Fund 

The James William & Mary Elizabeth Hall Charitable Fund 
Jane N. Mooty Foundation 
Jewish Communal Fund 

Poore Foundation 
River Farm America Foundation 
Salesforce.Com 

TisBest Philanthropy 
Verizon Foundation 

 
 

GOVERNMENT 
The City of Saratoga Springs 
New York State Council of the Arts 
 

INDIVIDUALS 
Jane M. Agee 

Catherine Agneta 
Abbie Alberto 
Phyllis Aldrich 

Mylea & Buzz Aldrich 
Christine Alexander & Peter Martin 
William Allerdice 

Marilyn Ammerman Bradley & David Bradley 
Edmond Amyot 
Tony Annese 

Annonymous 
Kelly & Christopher Armer 
Alysa & Jay Arnold 

Sandra Arnold 
Lisa Aronson 
Judy & Grady Aronstamm 

Nicole & Stephen Babie 
William Baker 

Julius Barbanel 
Joanne Barbieri 
Susan Barden & David Barnes 

Marianne Barker 
Gabriela & Kevin Bartlett 
Judy Bellamy 

Jane Belote 
Laura Benton 
Susan & George Bergmann 

Tom Bertsch 
Kathy & Philip Biegay 
Tiffany Blair 

Ray Blair 
Teri Blasko & Jeff Durstewitz 
Susan Bokan 

Clara Bosshart 
Colleen & John Bosshart 
Samantha Bosshart 

Molly & Ronald Brindle 
Marie & Lawrence Britt 
Ellen Brodie 

Gail Brown 
Nancy & Jeff Brown 
MaryAnne Brown 

Christina Brueggemann 
Susan Brynteson 
Jean & John Buhac 

Susanne Buhac 
Linda Bullard 
Nancy & Thomas Burkly 

Janice Burns 
Jackie Calcaterra 
Cathi Anne Cameron 

Kailee Camp 
Robin Campbell 
Pamela Carnicelli 

Christine Carsky 
Monica Carsky, PhD 
Anne Cassidy 

Sandra Eng Caufield & Thomas Caulfield 
Tamarra Millis Chambers 
Lisa Champagne 

Michelle & Michael Chevalier 
Hannah Christopher 

Carrie Coada 
Susan & Mitchell Cohen 

Devra Cohen-Tigor 
Elizabeth & John Collins 
Sarah & Dan Collins 

Dennis Colucci 
Sue Commanda 
Eden Compton-Clay 

Carol Cooney & Vincent Pelliccia 
Nancy S. Cook 
Debra Copeletti 

Cynthia Corbett 
Janie L. Cornell & Alan Fritz 
James Corwin 

Barbara & Paul Counterman 
Aubrey Crist 
Heather Crocker & Rob DuBoff 

Philip Cushing 
William David 
Jeremy Davis 

John Davison 
Terry & Carl DeBrule 
Valerie & Mark Dechene 

Diane DeFurio 
Karen DeJardins 
Diane & Tom Denny 

Susan K. DePaula 
William Derby 
Maarten DeVries 

Ann Diller 
Steven Dodds 
Adam Doig 

Amra Domazet 
Heidi & Tim Donohoe 
Brittany D'Orazio 

Giovanna D'Orazio & Scott Peterson 
Edward W. Douglas 
Ellen & Todd Downing 

Mary Lou Doyle 
Tara & Brennan Drake 
Katherine Dugan 

Mary Dunbar 
Eleanore & James Dunham 
Julia Dunn 

Rachel Dunn & Bill McEllen 
Sandra Eaton 

Ruth Cheris Edelson 
Susan & Robert Edwards 

Melissa Ethier 
Lynn Everett 
Ann & Dick Fairbank 

Nancy Fairbanks 
Minxie & James Fannin 
Pamela & Richard Farrell 

Adam Favro 
Richard Fenton 
Patricia Finlay 

Nancy Fisher 
Lorraine & William Fitzsimmons 
Mary & Scott Flagel 

Barbara Fleck-Paladino 
John Flinton 
Barbara Floryshak 

Marisa Flynn 
Anne Fonda 
Janice Fontanella 

Sandra Fox 
Colette & Bill Fox 
Ann Frantti 

Carol & David Frantz 
Robert Frawley 
Patricia Friesen 

Nancy Fritch 
Tom Frost 
Michele & Dieter Funiciello 

Pamela Funiciello 
Kathryn Gallien & Kenneth Hapeman 
Gay & Alvin Gamage 

Michele Ganz 
Jack Ganzel 
Susan Gardner 

Agnes & James Gavin 
Susan & David  Gibson 
Barbara Glaser & Paul Zachos 

Bradley Godette 
Matthew Gofstein 
James Gold 

Marci Goldgar 
Roger Goldsmith 
Sandra Graff 

Joanne & Jim Grande 
Patricia & John Greenwood 

Donors 
Many thanks to those who generously made financial and in-kind contributions over the past year. 



Cherie & Kenneth Grey 
Sara Griffen 

Patricia Groat 
Linda C. Gruschow 
Polly Gurnett 

Mona & Jon Haas 
Kathleen & Joseph Haedrich 
Dorothy Hale 

Debra Hall 
Michelle & John Haller 
Bill Hammond 

Sarah Hansen & Cary Tyson 
Maria Harrison 
Linda Harvey 

Alison Harwood 
Larissa Hawley 
Jim Hayes 

Judy Hefter 
Suzanne & Gerry Hennigan 
Shawna Herrick Greene 

Richard Higgins 
Heidi Hill 
Lisa & Chuck Hodgson 

Jana & Gary Hoensheid 
Janice Hofaker Tighe 
Cheryl Hoffman 

Maddie Hogan 
Cynthia& Brien Hollowood 
George C. Homsy 

Field Horne 
Pamela Howard 
Cynthia Howk 

Martin Hull 
Jamie F. Iorio 
Mark Jakubiak 

Patrice Jenkins 
Jeannine Jeter 
Kyle Jewell 

Rumara Jewett 
Rosemarie & Daniel Johnson 
Sandy Johnson 

Brian Jones 
Sue Jorgensen 
Keith Kaplan* 

Tracy Karlin 
Ruth & Douglas Karrel 
Peter Karsten 

Carol Kautzman & Ren Reynolds 
Kathleen Keck 
Susan Merjos & Daniel Kelley 

Joan Walter & Douglas M. Kerr 
Gail Grow & Richard King 
Lynne & Philip Klein 

Nancy Klopfer 
Susan Knapp & Harold Hagemann 

Jackson Knowlton 
Joan & Paul Kowalik 
Chris Krahling 

Annie & John Krasnicki 
Greg Kristan 
Stephen Kyne 

Tom Lally 
Patricia Lane Tepper & Eric Tepper 
Paul Laskey 

Katherine & Vincent LaTerra 
Jeannine Laverty 
Holly Schwarz-Lawton & Mark Lawton 

Laura A. Lee 
Deirdre Leland 
Joan Levine 

Barbara & Jim Lombardo 
Kathy & David Lovelace 
Georgeanna Lynch Nugent 

Michele Madigan 
Sue & Louis Malikow 
Lucy Manning 

Gretchen Marcell 
Loretta Martin 
Rich Martin 

Tom Martinelli 
Nancy Martinez 
Stephen Mastaitis, Esq. 

Catherine Masterson 
Dr. & Mrs. Christian E. Mathiesen* 
Lissa Mattson 

Carol & Otis Maxwell 
Gloria May 
Anne & Eric McDonough 

Barbara McDonough 
Michael McKelligott 
James McKnight 

Carolyn McLoughlin 
Brittnay McMahon 
Sandy McReynolds 

Ejay McTiernan 
Leslie C. Mechem & Michael Arnush 
Alberta & Alfred Mehr 

Andrew Menzie 
Faye Mihuta 
Hannah Rose Miller 

Lisa Miller 
Jennifer & Bernard Mirling 
Phyllis Miyauchi 

Marie & Charles Montano 
Leah Moore 
Alexandra Morgan 

Michele Moynihan 
Eric Mumford 

Cindy Murray 
Lisa Nagle & Bruce Cranston 
Helen Nerska 

Jessica Niles 
Zoe Nousiainen & Joseph Levy 
L.T. O'Brien 

Rita O'Brien Forbush & Daniel Forbush 
Mary O'Donnell 
Clifford Oliver Mealy 

Margo & Jeff Olson 
Natalie & John Onderdonk 
Alan & Moira Oppenheim 

Lynn O'Rourke 
Madeline & Nicholas Palmetto 
Michelle Paquette-Deuel 

Patricia Partello 
Maxine Peacock 
Pat & Joe Peck 

Samantha Peck 
Ann Marie Pendergast 
Cindy & T.R. Pennell 

Linda Peracca 
Elizabeth Perella 
Mary & William Perez 

Janis Peterson & Dennis R. Wilson 
Jessica Petraccione 
Shane Pitkin 

Tara & Andrew Pleat 
Jael Polnac & Steven Groseclose 
James Pompilio 

Carol Puntel 
Alan Quartucci 
Eli Que 

Loretta Quigley 
Archibold Raimundo 
Jack Reber 

Joan Regan Hayner 
Philomena & Kevin Reilly 
Dorothy Reynolds 

Katharine & Charles Richman 
James Richmond 
A.C. Riley 

Dr. & Mrs. John Ritota 
Mary Roberts 
Patty Roberts* 

Diane Robinson & Mark Claverie 
Sandra Robinson 
Katherine Roome 

Elliott & Eileen Rosen 
Nancy & Bryan Rosko 
Beth Rowen 

Susan Rushman 
Mary Ellen Ryall 

Katie Ryan 
Joanne Santangelo 
  In Memory of Benjamin Epstein 

Dolores Sarno 
Daniel Saullo 
Trish Schroeder 

Jennifer Schulander 
Corinne & Commissioner Anthony "Skip" Scirocco  
Audrey Seidman 

John Seltenreich 
Elizabeth Senior & Charles Hayward 
Ann Seton Quinn 

Ann & Jim Settel 
Theresa Skaine 
Jacek Skalski 

Cheryl Smith & Peter Goutos 
Don Smith 
Catherine Smythe Leaper 

Elizabeth Sobol & Jorge Gomez 
Heather & Lesley Sommer 
Richard Sparano 

Cindy Spence 
Rachel Spensieri 
Sheila Sperling 

Betty Spinelli & Joe Stanek 
Kevin Staalesen 
Leigh Stallings 

Anonymous 
Elizabeth & Mark Straus 
Melissa Strauss 

Deborah Studwell 
Keith Swensen 
Stacy Styles & Brian Keating 

Suzanne & George Szlasa 
Joan Taub & Bob English 
Lewis Taub 

Diane & Robert Taylor  
Pam Teague 
Jody Terry 

Joan Tetrault 
Barbara K. Thomas 
Jason Thomas 

Nancy Thorn 
Erin Tobin 
Margot Tohn 

Congressman Paul D. Tonko 
Maureen & Kenneth Torrens 
Diane Tseckares 

Amanda Tucker 
Nancy Tudor 
Margie & Robert Van Meter 



Lyle Van Vranken 
Stephanie & Matthew Veitch 

Stuart Venzke 
Tricia Viola & Roger Woody 
Augie Vitiello 

Jeffery Waldron 
Graceann Wallingford 
Bonnie Brown Walmsley 

Kathy Walsh 
Caroline Walter 
Corey Ward 

Jennifer Ward 
Diana Wardell 
Bonnie Wasson 

Leisa Waterhouse 
Jane Weihe & John Kaufmann 
Susan Weinrich 

Karen Weltman & Jon Sterngass 
Mary Lou & Charles Wheeler 
Richard Wheeler 

JR White 
Joyce Wickizer 
 

* In Memory of Commissioner Anthony “Skip” Scirocco 
 
 

FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH 

Alfred Z. Solomon Charitable Trust 
Sacred Sites Grant 
     New York Landmarks Conservancy  

Virginia Adler   
Phyllis Aldrich   
Marilyn Ammerman Bradley   

Stacie & Michael Arpey   
Laura Benton   
Susan & George Bergmann   

Susan Brynteson   
Jean & John Buhac   
William J. Burke Sons Bussing Cunniff Funeral Home 

Carol & Pat Carroll     
Laura Conklin   
Nancy S. Cook     

Phyllis & Allan Crocker   
Diana & Rick Crookes   
Cudney’s Launderers & Dry Cleaners 

     In Memory of James & Carryl Cudney 
Gary Dake 
     In Memory of Olive Dake & Gladys Hall 

Linda & Steve Davis   
Alice Deering   
Reisa & Charles Donath   

Ellen & Todd Downing   
Caroline & Richard Driscoll   

Judy Dunn & James DeMasi   
Bonnie Eberlin 
Ann & Richard Fairbank   

Colin Faulds & Victor Fratesi   
First Baptist Women 
     In Memory of Lorraine Wellington 

Lorraine & Bill Fitzsimmons   
Margaret Gagne   
James P. Gold   

Catherine Golden & Michael Marx   
Holly Grande   
Cherie & Ken Grey   

Linda Harvey-Opiteck   
Arthur Henningson, Jr.   
Janet & Peter Henningson   

     In Memory of Paul W. Henningson 
     In Memory of Lorraine Wellington 
Janice & Bruce Hinman 

     In Memory of Robert C. & Phebe B. Hinman 
The Holliday Foundation 
Field Horne   

Canon Kay Carol Hotaling, FHC   
Frost Hurff Architects 
Lynn & Lawrence Johnson   

Seth Klarman   
Anne & John Krasnicki   
Sarah A. LeRoux   

Longfellows Inn & Restaurant 
Eva & Daniel Loucks   
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Macica 

Sue & Lou Malikow   
Gretchen Marcell   
Lisa Marshall 

Andrea Masters & Bruce W. Piasecki  
Kathleen Mattes   
Francis McCarthy & Family   

Tamara Millis Chambers   
Colleen & Joseph Milot   
Eileen & Thomas Moné   

Michael Mullholland  
     Oncall Plumbing & Heating, LLC 
Daniel C. Murphy   

Mary Naughton   
Olde Bryan Inn 
Kathryn Oppedisano   

Lynn & Daniel O'Rourke   
Michelle Paquette-Deuel   
Pat & Joseph Peck 

     In Memory of Schuyler & Viola Peck   
Vincent Pelliccia   

Dottie Pepper & David Normoyle   
Shane R. Pitkin   

Andrea & Richard Pollock     
Helen Porter   
Judith Pratt   

Angela & Robert Pringle   
Lisa Ribons   
Marie Schilling   

Gregory Schwartz   
Segrave-Swanberg Family   
Doris Segrave 

Harry Snyder    
Cynthia Spence   
Julia & Robert Stokes   

The Arthur R. Swanberg Revocable Trust 
Kathryn Swanberg   
Diane & Robert Taylor   

Temple Sinai 
Terra Nova Church 
Nicole & Reuben Todd   

Stephen E. Towne & Family   
Mary Jane Tunison   
Dick Valentine   

Richard Valentine   
The Very Reverend Marshall J. Vang  
     Bethesda Episcopal Church 

Matthew E Veitch   
Dave Wagner   
Charles V. Wait  

     The Adirondack Trust Company 
Ralph Warrington   
Diane Watson   

The Watsons     
Saratoga Business Journal  
     Weinhagen Associates, LLC 

Lynette Whaley 
     In Memory of Jim & Carryl Cudney   
Bonnie Wheaton   

Nancy & David Wilder   
Pastor Daniel Williams  
     Terra Nova Church 

Michelle & Ron Winne   
Mary Withington   
Tonya Yasenchak  

     Engineering America Co.  
Marie Zigo     
Additional Anonymous Donors 

 
 
 

 



65 PHILA STREET 

FOUNDATIONS 

Donald  and Donna Adam Foundation 
AMG Charitable Gift Foundation 
Carruth Family Foundation 

Higgins Family Foundation 
Renaissance Charitable Foundation 
The 1772 Foundation Inc. 

 

INDIVIDUALS 
 
Pam Abrams & Paul Kligfield 

Jane M. Agee 
Suzanne Aiardo 
Phyllis Aldrich 

Edmond Amyot 
Gabe Anderson 
       In Memory of Peter R. Anderson 

Annoymous 
Tina & Robert Ashton 
Jo-Ann K. & Wayne T. Babie 

Gabriela & Kevin Bartlett 
Laura Benton 
Susan & George Bergmann 

Sally & Sandy Berk 
Tiffany Blair 
Kenneth Bollerud 

Molly & Ronald Brindle 
Marie & Bruce Broadley 
Christina Brueggemann 

Jean & John Buhac 
Nancy & Thomas Burkly 
Karen & Tim Butler 

Susan Brynteson 
Cathi Anne Cameron 
Rhona & Tony Cangelosi 

Sandra Eng Caufield & Thomas Caulfield 
Michelle & Michael Chevalier 
Susan & Mitchell Cohen 

Elizabeth & John Collins 
Sarah & Dan Collins 
Carol Cooney & Vincent Pelliccia  

Debby Copeletti 
Brenda & Courtney Crouch Jr. 
Ellen-Deane Cummins 

Alicia Czerwinski 
William Derby 
Keeley & Stephen DeSalvo 

Leslie DiCarlo 

Steven Dodds 
Thomas Donnoe 

Ellen & Todd Downing 
Kirstin & Darren Drabek 
Judith Dunn & James DeMasi 

Lynne Everhart-Holm & Robert Holm 
Minxie & James Fannin 
Adam Favro 

Ferradino Firm 
Sandra Fox 
Tom Frost 

Michele & Dieter Funiciello 
Marc Giosi 
Barbara Glaser & Paul Zachos 

Amy Godine 
James Gold 
Sandra Graff 

Emilee Greenhouse 
Cherie & Kenneth Grey 
Gail Grow & Richard King 

Linda C. Gruschow 
Jaclyn Hakes 
Linda Harvey 

Anne Hodge 
Janet Peter Henningson 
Audra & Tim Higgins 

Georgia & Jay Horner 
Jeannine Jeter 
Annie Johnson 

Lynn & Lawrence Johnson 
Joan Walter & Douglas M. Kerr 
Pam Abrams & Paul Kligfield 

Susan Knapp & Harold Hagemann 
Joan & Paul Kowalik 
Linda & Robert Kroll 

Stephen Kyne 
Deirdre Leland 
Carol & Paul Maguire 

Gretchen Marcell 
Mel Marcino 
Corey Mathiesen 

Anne & Eric McDonough 
Alberta & Alfred Mehr 
Marjorie Meinhardt 

Deb Melillo 
Hannah Rose Miller 
Mary Ann Miller 

Michele Mincher 
Marie & Charles Montano 
Emily & Jerome Mopsik 

Lisa Nagle & Bruce Cranston 
Roberta Nahill 
Mary E. Naughton 

Anne Needham 
Thomas Newkirk 

Zoe Nousiainen & Joseph Levy 
Jennifer Novakovic 
Kathryn Oppedisano 

Hollis Palmer 
Stephan Parisi 
Barbara Perriman 

Janis Peterson & Dennis R. Wilson 
Dr. Shane Pitkin 
Betsey & M. Thomas Porter 

Veronica Purdy 
Frances Ray-Earle & Brett Ludwig 
Elizabeth Reddick 

Philomena & Kevin Reilly 
Katharine & Charles Richman 
Dr. & Mrs. John Ritota 

Nancy Roberts & John Schmidt 
Donovan Rypkema 
Nancy Roberts & John Schmidt 

Dolores Sarno 
Holly Schwarz-Lawton & Mark Lawton 
Corrine & Commissioner Anthony "Skip" Scirocco  

Dorothy Scott 
Doris & Jeff Segrave 
Paul Selzam 

Janet Sessions 
Ann & Jim Settel 
Martha & Stephen Smirles 

Harry D. Snyder 
Elizabeth Sobol & Jorge Gomez 
Irmgard Somich 

Rachel Spensieri 
Madison Squires 
Joan Sterling 

Julia & Robert Stokes 
Heather & Brian Straughter 
Deborah Studwell 

Stacy Styles & Brian Keating 
Edward Swyer 
Abbe & Chuck Szablewski 

Joan Taub & Bob English 
Diane & Robert Taylor  
Barbara K. Thomas 

Congressman Paul D. Tonko 
Mary & Kevin Tully 
Margie & Robert Van Meter 

Stephanie & Matthew Veitch 
Tricia Viola & Roger Woody 
Bonnie Brown Walmsley 

William Watkins 
Carol Wells & William Browne 
Karen Weltman & Jon Sterngass 

Mary Lou & Charles Wheeler 
Cynthia Wright & Robert Sanson 

Michael White 
 
 

CORPORATE  IN-KIND 
Bonacio Construction, Inc. 

CASmith, LLC 

Thompson-Fleming Land Surveyors 

 

CORPORATE DONORS 
The Adirondack Trust Company 

Allerdice Building Supply, Inc.*  

Balet Flowers & Design 

LISABATESDESIGN 
Burns Management 
CASmith, LLC 

D'Orazio Peterson, LLP 
drb Business Interiors 
E. Tanny Design LLC 

G. Williker's Distinctive Toys & Games 
Impressions of Saratoga 
Kettle of Fish Clothing 

Roohan Realty 
UBS Financial Services, Inc. 
Witt Construction, Inc. 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
* In Memory of Commissioner Anthony “Skip” 
Scirocco 

 



CORPORATE EVENT SPONSORS 

 
Historic Homes Tour 

Corinthian Column 
Green River Pictures, LLC. 
 
Ionic Column 
The Adelphi Hotel 
The Adirondack Trust Company 
Bonacio Construction, Inc. 
Julie & Co. Realty 
New York Racing Association 
 
Doric Column 
DeCrescente Distributing Company 
Miller Printing 
Phinney Design Group 
Roohan Realty 
Saratoga Today  
 
 
 

 
 
Tuscan Column 
Allerdice Building Supply, Inc. 
Balzer & Tuck Architecture, PLLC 
Bouchey Financial Group 
Burns Management 
Cudney's Launderers & Dry  Cleaners, Inc. 
Engineering America Co. 
Fingerpaint Marketing 
Lemery Greisler 
Marshall & Sterling Upstate, Inc. 
McFarland-Johnson, Inc. 
Minich MacGregor Wealth Management 
Saratoga Builders Association, Inc. 
Sensory Six 
Springer Holdings, LLC 
Sterling Manor Financial, LLC 
Stewart's Shops 
Teakwood Builders 
The Anderson Firm PLLC 
The LA Group, P.C. 
Turning Point Chiropractic 

 

 
 
Summer & Autumn Strolls 
Series Sponsor 
Putnam Market 
Summer Series Sponsors 
Julie & Sonny Bonacio 
Druthers Brewing Company 
Stewart's Shops 
Single Stroll Sponsor 
Bailey’s Café 
Brand 21 
Cudney’s Launderers & Dry Cleaners 
Frost Hurff Architects 
Holiday Inn - Saratoga Springs 
LaBrake Memorials Inc. 
Mangino Buick GMC 
Springwater Bed & Breakfast, Inc. 
TOGA HERITAGE 
Autumn Series Sponsor 
TOGA HERITAGE 

 

CORPORATE DONORS  
& IN-KIND 
 
Allerdice Building Supply, Inc. 
The Anderson Firm PLLC 
Circular Manor 

DeCrescente Distributing Company 
deJonghe Original Jewelry 
Discover Saratoga  
D'Orazio Peterson, LLP 
drb Business Interiors 
Engineering America Co 
Fridholm Painting, LLC  
Green River Pictures LLC 
G. Williker's Distinctive Toys & Games 
Impressions of Saratoga  

Munter Enterprises, Inc. 
Teakwood Builders, Inc. 
Miller Printing 
Turning Point Chiropractic 
Saratoga Today 
Schwab Charitable 
UBS Financial Services, Inc 
Zanetti Architectural Millwork 

Valerie Ayers 
Carol Bedard 
Suzanne Benedetti 
Diane Benton 
Jacki Bittner 
Molly Brindle 
Marissa Broadley 
Linda Bullard 
Cathi Anne Cameron 
Christine Carsky 
Nancy Casna 
 

Jennifer Castellani 
Dena Contompasis 
Giovanna DeFilippi 
William Derby 
Kirstin Drabek 
Caroline Dugas 
Ned Fanning 
Denise Frandino 
Michele Funiciello 
Tara Garrett 
Carol Glansberg 
 

Gini Griffen 
Judy Hefter 
Mark Holiday 
Susanne Jones 
Jennifer Kelly 
Gail Grow 
Carol Kurto 
L. Gail Kyler 
Heather & Eric LaCoppola 
Judy Latte 
Tara Mainello 
 

Gloria May 
Drake McDonough 
Leslie C. Mechem  
Robert Michael 
Nancy Platt 
Tracy Quinn 
Jill Ramos 
Philomena & Kevin Reilly 
June Rickard 
Laura Roberts 
Nancy Rosko 
 

Gina Scavone 
Marc Secor 
Renelle Shampeny 
Erin Smith 
Sheila Sperling 
Deborah Studwell 
Daryl & Ronald Thompson 
Alicia Visser 
Paulette Walley 
Lance Walley 
 

Volunteers 
The Foundation recognizes and thanks those who generously donated their time and talent, for without them the Foundation would not be 
able to carry out its mission.   


